#### SCECLB16- P Larissa Peixoto Gomes, Prifysgol Caeredin

Senedd Cymru | Welsh Parliament

Y Pwyllgor Biliau Diwygio | Reform Bill Committee

Bil Senedd Cymru (Rhestrau Ymgeiswyr Etholiadol) | Senedd Cymru (Electoral Candidate Lists) Bill

Ymateb gan Larissa Peixoto Gomes, Prifysgol Caeredin | Evidence from Larissa Peixoto Gomes, University of Edinburgh (Saesneg yn unig)

Beth yw eich barn am egwyddorion cyffredinol y Bil a'r angen am ddeddfwriaeth i gyflawni'r amcan polisi a nodwyd gan Lywodraeth Cymru (sef gwneud y Senedd yn ddeddfwrfa fwy effeithiol drwy sicrhau ei bod yn cynrychioli, yn gyffredinol, gyfansoddiad y boblogaeth o ran rhywedd)?

Although the percentage of women in the Senedd rivals that of other countries, it is important to realise that this is not a guarantee. The current electoral success of Welsh women is likely due to the proportional aspect of the current electoral system and is not reproduced at the local level. The change in number of seats and other electoral rules does, indeed, lead to uncertainty and unpredictability regarding the gender equality of representatives alluded to in the Senedd Cymru (Electoral Candidate Lists) Bill's memorandum (point 31). This is otherwise demonstrated by other countries' experiences when overhauling electoral legislation and whether by accident or design creating ineffective gender quotas.

- Bolivia: strong wording on placement and sanctions (rejection of the list), quickly led to parity in Bolivia, however that was harder to achieve in the majoritarian districts (horizontal parity) and was more immediate in the areas with proportional representation. Similar designs are found in Ecuador, Costa Rica, and Mexico.
- Brazil: candidate quotas with a proportional, open-list system, with a 30% candidate gender quota. However, it also simultaneously increased the number of overall candidates by 50%, effectively 'watering down' the mechanism given that open lists do not have placement mandates. Sanctions were also weakly worded, leading to low compliance (Almeida and Gomes, 2018).
- Croatia: weak wording at the initial stages, as well as weak sanctions once tougher language near-parity lists were imposed. Specifically, the country moved from invalidating lists to financial sanctions, which political parties were willing to suffer (Lulić and Tucak, 2017).

- France: the association of gender quotas in a majoritarian system with presidential elections seems to create an effect of women being more likely to become elected if they are in the president's party, with the important reform to the electoral calendar that joined Assembly and presidential elections (Cunha Silva and Crisp, 2022).
- India: for the state of Jharkhand, reserved seat quotas for council head positions were found to have positive effects for immediate elections, but no evidence of impact on 'lower hierarchy positions' was found (Motghare, 2023).
- Indonesia: similarly to Brazil, parties were originally urged to consider quotas, rather than have them imposed (Hillman, 2018). Despite tougher language being introduced, again similarly to Brazil, Indonesia introduced an open-list system, which significantly increased the individual cost of elections, effectively marginalising and excluding women.

Comparative analyses also show that the majority of quotas, whether voluntary or legislated will have diminished returns over time. They also point out the relevance of cultural context, campaign financing, party adherence, and force and enforcement of sanctions. These demonstrate that the combination of different rules may create outcomes that render the gender quota ineffective – and this includes the current disposition of the proposed rules in Wales.

The parliamentary institution was created by men and for men, and it is important to understand gender quotas not as a temporary fix or a shortcut but as a standing rule that ensures the bare minimum of societal representation. Women's exclusion and marginalisation over centuries has made them into an outsider group, while men, as the mainstream, enjoy the status of the mainstream and of being political individuals – they then believe their achievements are due to merit rather than reinforced institutions of power inequality. Any challenge to this status quo will receive backlash, calling into question the qualifications of women, their interest in politics, their ability to adapt to the political environment. Consequently, it is essential that the Bill is perceived as a natural step in Wales's path towards a more equal Wales.

## Beth yw eich barn am y system orfodi a'r sancsiynau posibl ar gyfer achosion o ddiffyg cydymffurfiaeth a gynigir yn y Bil?

While compliance and sanctions have been referred to in the legislation as the responsibility of the returning officers and the national nominations compliance officer, these are temporary positions that will exist only during elections and will not have the support of a full government agency. The Electoral Commission has also been insufficient in resolving electoral issues in Wales. The development of an agency that would function year-round to keep ahead of any electoral issues and to organise elections in Wales would create a trained and dedicated staff that could ensure the quality of services.

Verifying compliance with gender quotas as established in the Senedd Cymru (Electoral Candidate Lists) Bill should be relatively straightforward as the quantity of lists are manageable and there is the requirement of self-identification. In Bolivia, some men registered themselves as women in order to secure better positioning and possibly to attempt an argument at how easy it would be to evade compliance (Albaine, 2016). In Brazil, changes in finance legislation saw candidates change their self-declared ethnicity or skin colour from the previous election. While self-identification is the only option, when registering to run, candidates should bring ID, whether it is their driver's licence or gender recognition certificate. This should not be controversial given that an ID is also demanded of voters.

It is strongly suggested that submission be made electronically to facilitate data management and that lists include both the candidates' names and gender. Given the interest in understanding more about Welsh political actors, it would behave any Welsh electoral authority or the Welsh Government and the Senedd to collect other information at the application stage on candidates, such as age, ethnicity, schooling.

Information on countries that also collect and make available this data is sparse, however it can be easily anonymised if deemed necessary. Several countries provide data to some extent, often not fulfilling all open data parameters, or with some key variables omitted. Brazil and France were identified as countries with largest number of variables associated to each candidate, including gender, birthdate, civil status, among others. Some countries that have data to some degree were Peru, Sweden, Costa Rica, and Mexico.

Most countries that have achieved successful results with gender quotas have imposed strong sanctions, the most common being the whole list being expunged. While pecuniary sanctions also exist, often parties perceive this as an acceptable cost, given that they will not have to make the financial and administrative investments required to comply with the rule. Moreover, compliance only works with enforcement; even in the case of strong sanctions, if parties are aware that they will not be enforced, they will not comply.

A oes unrhyw rwystrau posibl i weithredu darpariaethau'r Bil? Os felly, beth yw'r rhain ac a yw'r Bil a'r Memorandwm Esboniadol ac Asesiad Effaith Rheoleiddiol sy'n cyd-fynd ag ef yn rhoi ystyriaeth ddigonol iddynt?

### A oes canlyniadau anfwriadol yn deillio o'r Bil?

Wales has had more success with inclusion of women at the national level than at the local level. This requires further study, as the pipeline to politics often takes the path from local elected office to regional or national elected office. The lack of uniformity among electoral systems in councils in Wales might contribute to this, and imposing a gender quota system at the national level only will reinforce this. Parties should consider internal quotas for their council runs in order to build a consistent pipeline of candidates towards the national level.

Women are often socialised away from politics and perceive themselves as not qualified to run for office despite evidence to the contrary. Even when interested in politics, women might perceive that space as too acrimonious and feel their efforts are better spent elsewhere.

Given that the number of women candidates for the Senedd is much lower, a concern might be raised that not enough women might be in place to be selected for lists. This argument has been made in other countries, such as Mexico, which saw the issue brought to the judiciary and lists being complied with eventually.

It is the responsibility of the Welsh Government, the Senedd, all councils, any electoral authority, and all parties to include citizens in politics and to develop their political knowledge. In this instance, political parties should find strategies to incorporate citizens in their routine and consider that this might require daycare facilities and non-traditional meeting times. Additionally, closed lists require that list placement be something discussed within parties and that internal democratic procedures be carefully considered so that informal practices do not obstruct ethical and meritocratic procedures.

A serious possible consequence that would affect recruitment and women MSs is threat of and violence. Violence in politics in Wales has been identified as a problem overall, particularly for women. The establishment of strongly enforced quotas in other countries such as Bolivia, Costa Rica, Ecuador, and Mexico saw the rise of violence against women in politics, ranging from psychological and symbolic violence to physical violence, and death threats from men alternates. Despite not yet having quotas, in 1998, Brazil saw the murder of federal deputy Ceci Cunha by her alternate, with the aim of taking her position.

It is notable that these cases should arise more often in places where placement on the list ensures parity and sanctions are the list being expunged rather than fines and, most importantly, enforced.

The Bill bars single-person lists composed by a man, essentially preventing a small party from running if it has no other candidate. In odd-numbered lists, they must have more women than men. These rules create incentives for faux candidacies by women, whereupon parties ask women to run and resign once the election is over, doing so willingly whether by financial incentive or by promise of another position. This can also create incentives for pressuring women to resign in favour of men, including physical violence.

One way to circumvent this would be to remove the provision of single-person lists, either by banning single candidates or by removing the gender requirement. Another would be a requirement that if an elected woman needs to resign her post, the next woman on the list will be her automatic alternate. Only if no woman is present (i.e., she was the penultimate on the list), can a man replace her; in this case, a request for cause of resignation might be required.

Beth yw eich barn am asesiad Llywodraeth Cymru o effeithiau ariannol ac effeithiau eraill y Bil?

Beth yw eich barn am y cydbwysedd o ran y wybodaeth sydd ar wyneb y Bil a'r hyn sydd wedi'i adael ar gyfer is-ddeddfwriaeth? A yw'r pwerau i Weinidogion Cymru wneud is-ddeddfwriaeth yn briodol?

Beth yw eich barn am faterion sy'n ymwneud â chymhwysedd deddfwriaethol y Senedd, gan gynnwys a yw'r Bil yn gydnaws â'r Confensiwn Ewropeaidd ar Hawliau Dynol?

# Beth yw eich barn am faterion sy'n ymwneud ag ansawdd y ddeddfwriaeth, neu oblygiadau cyfansoddiadol neu oblygiadau eraill y Bil?

The Bill has been criticised for favouring one gender over another and thus going against equalities legislation. Other countries, such as Brazil and Croatia have faced similar challenges and worded their legislation without referring to a specific gender, for example, XX% of candidacies are reserved for either gender, that should be placed in alternate positions in closed lists (in the case of Croatia). This demands a binary understanding of gender limited to cisgender men and women, and that horizontal parity is also contemplated by indicating that lists must be headed by alternating genders.

# A oes unrhyw faterion eraill yr hoffech eu codi ynglŷn â'r Bil a'r Memorandwm Esboniadol sy'n cyd-fynd ag ef neu unrhyw faterion cysylltiedig?

This evidence has sought to demonstrate some of the pitfalls that might occur as a result of the Senedd Cymru (Electoral Candidate Lists) Bill based on evidence from other countries' experiences.

At the national level, Wales has achieved a higher degree of gender equality than other countries, but the overall reform in electoral rules might have a negative impact on that. A gender quota avoids possible issues and signals Wales's commitment to gender equality in politics. This document has suggested the following:

1. That an electoral management body be instituted to manage Welsh elections, data, research, and political inclusion year-around. Regarding the implementation and upkeep of gender quotas, an EMB would be key in:

- a. The socialisation of the Welsh population towards introducing more women into politics.
- b. Data collection and research into diversity in politics and the effectiveness of the quota.
- c. Ensuring violence in politics, including violence against women in politics, is properly investigated and penalised.
- d. Ensuring that quotas are complied with and enforcing sanctions when not.
- 2. All political organisations need to design and deploy a strategy of political inclusion to develop future candidates.
- 3. Political inclusion is particularly needed at the local level to ensure the same degree of gender equality for local councils despite the gender quotas not applying to them.
- 4. Sanctions should be strongly worded, and at the example of other nations, expunge lists rather than (only) set pecuniary fines.
- 5. Candidates must bring IDs to register their candidacies.
- 6. Single-person lists should be reconsidered and in case of the resignation of an MS, rules should be in place for alternates to be of the same gender, discouraging political violence (including psychological pressure to resign).
- 7. To prevent legal challenges to the Bill on the basis of equalities legislation, rewording could be considered to state that both genders will be represented in equal percentages. This comes with the caveat of understanding gender as a binary and further consideration of non-binary persons is suggested.

One issue neglected in this document is job sharing. Closed lists with alternating genders might pose practical issues regarding job-sharing measures that have also been discussed in the Senedd and in other evidence. This should be carefully considered as it was suggested that job sharers be a single legal entity, and this might impact the gender balance of the Senedd.

### **Urhywbeth eraill?**

#### References

Albaine, Laura. 2016. "Paridad de género y violencia política en Bolivia, Costa Rica y Ecuador. Un análisis testimonial". Ciencia Política. https://doi.org/10.15446/cp.v11n21.53903.

Almeida, Helga, and Larissa Peixoto Gomes. 2018. "Mais exóticos que jabuticabas? Os sistemas eleitorais brasileiros". In Direito constitucional eleitoral, edited by Luiz Fux, Luiz

Fernando C. Pereira, Walber de Moura Agra, and Luiz Eduardo Peccinin. Tratado de direito eleitoral 1. Belo Horizonte: Fórum Conhecimento Jurídico.

Araújo, Clara. 2010. "Rotas de ingresso, trajetórias e acesso das mulheres ao legislativo – um estudo comparado entre Brasil e Argentina". Revista Estudos Feministas. https://doi.org/10.1590/s0104-026x2010000200016.

Bjarnegård, Elin, and Meryl Kenny. 2015. "Revealing the 'Secret Garden': The Informal Dimensions of Political Recruitment". Politics & Gender 11 (04): 748–53. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1743923X15000471.

Coordinadora de la Mujer. 2018. "Paridad y Democracia Paritaria". La Paz, Bolivia.

Cunha Silva, Patrick, and Brian F. Crisp. 2022. "Unintended Institutional Interactions: Presidential Coattails and Gender Parity Quotas". Political Research Quarterly 75 (3): 620–31. https://doi.org/10.1177/10659129211017242.

Dahlerup, Drude, and Lenita Freidenvall. 2010. "Judging Gender Quotas: Predictions and Results". Policy & Politics 38 (3): 407–25. https://doi.org/10.1332/030557310X521080.

Fox, Richard L., and Jennifer L. Lawless. 2010. "If Only They'd Ask: Gender, Recruitment, and Political Ambition". The Journal of Politics 72 (2): 310–26. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0022381609990752.

Peixoto Gomes, Larissa. 2012. "A presença feminina nos espaços legislativos: um estudo das eleições de 2010 para a Assembleia Legislativa de Minas Gerais". Master's manuscript. Belo Horizonte: Universidade Federal de Minas Gerais.

https://repositorio.ufmg.br/handle/1843/BUOS-9AXGJ5.

\_\_\_\_\_\_. 2019. "What, how, and who: the substantive representation of women in Brazil, the United Kingdom, and Sweden". Belo Horizonte: Universidade Federal de Minas Gerais. PhD manuscript. https://repositorio.ufmg.br/handle/1843/34995.

Peixoto Gomes, Larissa, James Downe, and Manon Roberts. 2022. "Reform of electoral law and practice". https://doi.org/10.54454/20220325.

Hergenhan, Jutta. 2017. "Successes and Failures of Electoral Gender Quotas in a Global Perspective", 227–50. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-41513-0 11.

Hillman, Ben. 2018. "The Limits of Gender Quotas: Women's Parliamentary Representation in Indonesia". Journal of Contemporary Asia 48 (2): 322–38. https://doi.org/10.1080/00472336.2017.1368092.

Joshi, Devin K, and Rakkee Thimothy. 2019. "Long-term impacts of parliamentary gender quotas in a single-party system: Symbolic co-option or delayed integration?" International Political Science Review / Revue internationale de science politique 40 (4): 591–606.

Kenny, Meryl. 2011. "Gender and institutions of political recruitment: candidate selection in post-devolution Scotland". In Gender, politics and institutions: towards a feminist institutionalism, edited by Fiona Mackay and Mona Lena Krook. Gender and politics. Basingstoke; New York: Palgrave Macmillan.

Lulić, Mira, and Ivana Tucak. 2017. "Women and Politics: The Ineffectiveness of Electoral Gender Quotas for Parliamentary Elections in the Republic of Croatia", https://doi.org/10.5593/sgemsocial2017/12/S01.039.

Mansbridge, Jane, and Shauna L. Shames. 2008. "Toward a Theory of Backlash: Dynamic Resistance and the Central Role of Power". Politics & Gender 4 (04): 623. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1743923X08000500.

Motghare, Swapnil. 2023. "Contemporaneous and lasting effects of electoral gender quotas". World Development 170 (outubro): 106292. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2023.106292.

Niembro, Mariana, Brizhia Robles, Mónica Zárate, and Susana Camacho. 2021. "Análisis de sentencias de violencia política contra de las mujeres en razón de género". borde.mx. https://www.te.gob.mx/vinculacion est